

The Board of Education of School District No.5 (Southeast Kootenay)

MINUTES - REGULAR PUBLIC MEETING

June 9, 2020, 2:15 p.m. Meeting via Zoom

Present: Vice Chair Kitt

Trustee Ayling
Trustee Bellina
Trustee Johns
Trustee McPhee
Trustee Turner
Trustee Whalen

Regrets: Chairperson Lento

Trustee Damstrom

Staff Present Superintendent, S. Yardley

Secretary Treasurer, A. Rice

Director of Instruction/Human Resources, B. Reimer

Director of Student Learning/Aboriginal Education, J. Tichauer Director of Instruction/Student Learning and Innovation, D. Casault

District Principal/Student Services, D. Verbeurgt District Principal/Transformative Learning, J. Roberts Executive Assistant, (recorder) Sandy Gronlund

1. COMMENCEMENT OF MEETING

1.1 Call to Order

Vice Chair Kitt called the June 9, 2020 regular public meeting of the Board of Education to order at 2:34 p.m. and acknowledged that we have gathered here in the Homelands of the Ktunaxa people.

1.2 Consideration and Approval of Agenda

MOTION R-20-80

M/S that the agenda for the regular public meeting of the Board of Education of June 9, 2020 be approved as circulated.

CARRIED

1.3 Approval of the Minutes

Minutes of the Public meeting of the Board of Education of May 12, 2020.

MOTION R-20-81

M/S that the minutes of the regular public meeting of the Board of Education of May 12, 2020 be approved as circulated.

CARRIED

1.4 Receipt of Records of Closed Meetings

MOTION R-20-82

M/S to accept the closed records of the in-camera meeting of the Board of Education of May 12, 2020.

CARRIED

1.5 Business Arising from Previous Minutes Nil

1.6 Receiving of Delegations/Presentations

1.6.1 Annual School Fees - Director Tichauer

Director Tichauer shared a working document with the Board of what the schools plans were with school fees. With the loss of ¼ of the instruction year due to the COVID-19 pandemic these plans may have changed.

The report shared with the Board shows an all encompassing report of what fees are received by each of the schools.

- a locker fee is always charged and allows for the right to search lockers if required
- there are set fees for some individual courses
- charging a rental fee for musical instruments are allowed
- missing on this report are some of the college program fees as the school did not add this as a school fee charged
- due to the pandemic, school fees were not honoured

Post pandemic, Director Tichauer will get more precise numbers and share with the Board at the end of the school year.

Trustee McPhee asked what the recourse is if a child does not pay the mandatory fees for example the locker and student activity fee. Director Tichauer will answer this in his report.

2. TRUSTEE REPRESENTATIVE REPORTS

2.1 BCSTA /Provincial Council

Trustee Bellina nothing to report.

MOTION R-20-83

M/S to accept the report of the BCSTA/Provincial Council.

2.2 Communications/Media Committee

Trustee Ayling reported that the graduation letter was sent to Media. The retirement letter has been sent to the SD5 Human Resources department.

MOTION R-20-84

M/S that the Board write a letter of thanks to the SD5 staff and the school community for managing so well under the new Covid conditions and restrictions.

CARRIED

MOTION R-20-85

M/S to accept the report of the Communications/Media Committee.

CARRIED

2.3 Mount Baker Secondary School Replacement Committee

Trustee Johns met virtually with Secretary Treasurer Rice and Operations Manager, Joe Tank to discuss the MBSS Assessment report supplied by Stantec. The cost to replace MBSS would be substantial and unlikely to be approved by the Ministry of Education in the near future and would also be replaced by a smaller school. The consensus is that renovation to the existing school would be more doable with sections of the school worked on over the next number of years.

We will continue to indicate in our funding options with the Annual Facility Grants and the Major Capital Funding Grants that MBSS is a priority for us with the repairs to the drama and music room a necessary first step.

MOTION R-20-86

M/S to accept the report of the Mount Baker Secondary School Replacement Committee.

CARRIED

2.4 Key City Theatre

Trustee McPhee shared that there is frustration with the booking of events with COVID-19 pandemic. Financially the theatre is okay. There was planning taking place by committees before the COVID-19 hit. The push is to get these committees active again. On Wednesday night there is a fundraising meeting planned. The Trustees were reminded to purchase their yearly memberships. The next general meeting is scheduled for June 25th.

Trustee Ayling shared that there are many performances to be found online. You can find a listing on the Key City Theatre website showing the rescheduling of shows that had to be cancelled.

MOTION R-20-87

M/S to accept the report of the Key City Theatre.

CARRIED

2.5 Legacy of Learning

Trustee Johns reviewed the exciting news he reported at the last Board meeting regarding Keith Powell's proposal to produce a magazine on the history of the Columbia Basin.

MOTION R-20-88

M/S to accept the Legacy of Learning report.

CARRIED

2.6 Trustee Reports

Trustees reported on their activities for the month.

- Trustee Turner commented that the Gordon Terrace Elementary School PAC will donate \$3000 to the school to help parents with the purchase of school supplies for their child/children.
- Trustee McPhee was approached by the Superstore to run the school supplies fundraiser called "Cram the Bus" again this year. He responded that with the COVID-19 pandemic, we will need to pass this year but would like to look at doing it next year.

3. SECRETARY TREASURER'S REPORT TO THE BOARD

3.1 Ministry Guiding Principle No. 1

(Ensure a healthy and safe environment for all students, families and employees)

Secretary Treasurer Rice reported working on the move to stage 3 and having some students back into the schools. A large amount of the work was done back in May and he thanked everyone who helped with this.

He reported that they now have a solid plan in place. The plan will need to be updated as required. District Principal Verbeurgt and Operations Manager, Joe Tank have been visiting the schools to be sure the protocols are being adhered to. Thank you to the Principals and Vice Principals for there work and following up with their Joint Operational Health and Safety committees (JOHSC).

Because of the different layout of each school, the JOHSC have a plan for each school and will bring their plans to the District Occupational Health and Safety Advisory Committee (DOHSAC) for review.

The play structures are now open at the schools. Guidelines from the MoE is that they are safe to use with the handwashing procedures used. Signs will be posted at each site.

Trustee Johns would like to see a temperature check instruments at each of the schools. He felt it would be one more step to a safe environment. Trustee Johns agreed that Secretary Treasurer Rice bring this back to the Health and Safety committee for discussion.

There have been no external rentals in our schools since the middle of March. We are considering summer rentals of school fields if the sport has been approved by viaSport BC.

3.2 Budget Update

Secretary Treasurer Rice reported having had a few working sessions with the Board of Education and another one planned for this week. We are hoping to have the Board approval of the 20/21 budget mid June and will then send the Board approved budget to the MoE by the June 30, 2020 deadline.

3.3 Finance Report

Secretary Treasurer Rice reviewed the attached financial report with the Board.

MOTION R-20-89

M/S that the June 9, 2020 Secretary Treasurer's Report to the Board of Education be accepted as presented.

CARRIED

4. SUPERINTENDENT'S REPORT TO THE BOARD

Superintendent Yardley expressed her gratitude to:

- the Board for the support they have offered with the planning to get through this Covid-19 pandemic
- the district team for their work through spring break and the continued work they are doing
- the parents for supporting their children with learning remotely with the teachers help
- the children for adapting and being so wonderful about the change
- the SD5 staff and partners for working together to make the remote learning happen
- the tech department for helping with the huge learning curve and supplying equipment to children and staff
- the CUPE staff for working so hard supporting teachers and children
- the Principal and Vice Principals for their efforts in making sure the safety protocols work in their schools

She would like to recognize the staff that came into the schools to offer care and support to the essential services children.

4.1 Ministry Guiding Principle No. 2

(Provide the services needed to support children of our essential workers)

Director Casault shared the number of essential service workers' children that attended the schools. This program has been up and running well into April. We have had up as many as 87 children.

4.2 Ministry Guiding Principle No. 3

(Support vulnerable students who may need special assistance)

We have eight schools in our district that have vulnerable students attending and ten schools that do not with a total of 30 students. One third of these students (10) are at Amy Woodland Elementary School.

There are amazing transitioning processes in place currently for students moving into middle and high schools next year.

4.3 Ministry Guiding Principle No. 4

(Provide continuity of educational opportunities for all students)

Director Tichauer discussed how report cards will look this June and express that our MyEducationBC student data base needs more clean up to make the email process go smooth.

Superintendent Yardley shared that the Ministry of Education is talking about child daycare in the schools. We are waiting to see how this evolves.

Shelley Balfour, CDTA President, asked if there is a plan to set up a committee to plan for September start up. Superintendent Yardley responded that there needs to be a break for district management in the summer and they will be back August 17, 2020. We need to know what phase we are in at that time. We will be able to flow between the two phases now and if we do move into phase 2 in September we will plan for that.

Trustee McPhee replied that we will move safely into the September phase, whatever that will be.

MOTION R-20-90

M/S that the June 9, 2020 Superintendent's Report to the Board of Education be accepted as presented.

CARRIED

5. CHAIRPERSON'S REPORT

Acting Chair Kitt thanked the staff for all of their work with planning through this pandemic.

6. NEW BUSINESS

6.1 Business Arising from Delegations

Nil

6.2 Meeting with Community Leaders Annually - Trustee Whalen

Trustee Whalen proposed that trustees meet with our municipal leaders. She recommended that it would be beneficial for everyone if trustees, Superintendent and Secretary Treasurer met on an annual basis with city councillors and mayors of each community and the East Kootenay Regional District.

MOTION R-20-91

M/S that the Board draft a letter to send to the mayors and councillors of each municipality and the Regional District of East Kootenay indicating the Board's interest to meet annually with them.

CARRIED

Trustee Johns suggested we send an agenda for these meetings.

7. TRUSTEE BOUQUETS

- Trustee Bellina to Superintendent Yardley for the appreciation she shows to all of the staff and Board.
- Trustee McPhee for the efforts of all staff with dealing with COVID-19. A special thank you to custodians for their work at keeping the schools clean.
- Trustee Turner for all the staff and being resilient and working together. She also thanked the secondary schools for the plans they helped come up with to celebrate our graduating students.
- Trustee Johns shared that we have missed Chair Lento and Trustee Damstrom as they deal with personal issues. He appreciates the efforts of ALL employees of SD5 in the work they are doing and the parents for their support.
- Trustee Ayling will send her bouquets in writing.

8. ITEMS FOR INFORMATION/CORRESPONDENCE Nil.

9. QUESTION PERIOD

Shelley Balfour thanked Superintendent Yardley and Secretary Treasurer Rice for their support and the Board's support throughout the year and to employees of SD5.

10. LATE ITEMS

Nil.

11. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION R-20-92

M/S that the June 9, 2020 regular public meeting of the Board of Education adjourn at 4:22 p.m.

| τ.22 p.m. | CARRIED |
|--------------------------|--------------------------------|
| | |
| | |
| Frank Lento, Chairperson | Alan Rice, Secretary Treasurer |